

Research Article

G. Rufyikiri, vol. 48, no. 2 (2021): 137-159 https://doi.org/10.11610/isij.4814

ISSN 0861-5160 (print), ISSN 1314-2119 (online)

African Union-Led Peacekeeping Operations: Constraints and Opportunities of Interagency Cooperation in the Experience of Burundi and South Africa

Gervais Rufyikiri

Geneva Centre for Security Policy, Switzerland, https://www.gcsp.ch

ABSTRACT:

The multidimensionality of peacekeeping missions implies the involvement of many levels of actors fulfilling distinct functions and thus sharing responsibilities, risks and costs. This paper analyses the experiences of South African troops in Burundi and Burundian troops within AMISOM to understand the constraints and opportunities of inter-agency cooperation in the case of AU-led peacekeeping operations. Both examples show the importance of multi-lateralism in peacekeeping missions. The diversity of actors' experiences and capabilities, their cooperation, and the complementarity of their specific con-tributions are vital when dealing with the very complex and tangled challenges facing a conflict country. Several factors, including financial and military capacities, actors' own interests, domestic politics, policies, and standards, influence the level of trust and the nature of cooperation between actors and their positioning.

ARTICLE INFO:

 RECEIVED:
 05 May 2021

 REVISED:
 26 May 2021

 ONLINE:
 31 May 2021

KEYWORDS:

peacekeeping, peace enforcement, peace operations, information flow, cooperation



Creative Commons BY-NC 4.0

1. Introduction

Peace and security, Goal 16 of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) adopted in September 2015 by UN member states, are at the heart of states' concerns worldwide.¹ Specifically, UN member states have committed to revitalising the global partnership in a spirit of solidarity so that no country is left

behind in implementing the SDGs.² Achieving peace and stability should create lasting positive change for dignity, justice, and prosperity for the world's people. However, armed conflicts of various origins and intensities—intra-state civil conflicts, rebellions, inter-state wars, terrorism—have disturbed political stability and social and economic development in many countries, particularly in Africa. In 2019, almost half of the active armed conflicts in the world (25 out of 54) were recorded in Africa.³ Some of these African countries, including Somalia and Burundi, have suffered over decades, including in terms of loss of life and property destruction, from deep fractures of ethnicised/polarised societies and are still struggling to stabilize.

Africa is also the continent where many regional and international peacekeeping forces operate. Six of the 12 UN peacekeeping operations currently active worldwide operate in Africa.⁴ In addition, since 2002, the African Union (AU) has already mandated 14 peacekeeping operations on the African continent.⁵ The African Union Mission in Somalia (AMISOM), established by the African Union Peace and Security Council on 19 January 2007⁶ and authorised by the UN Security Council on 21 February 2007,⁷ is one of these operations still active. AMISOM is the largest multilateral peacekeeping operation, with an authorised strength of over 22,000 uniformed personnel.⁸

Field conditions differ from one country to another, making each peacekeeping mission unique with regards to the logistics, the number of troops contributing countries (TCCs), size of contingents, types of tasks, donor involvement and partnerships, and the risks. In high-risk peacekeeping missions, the involvement of many actors is a great opportunity in terms of sharing responsibilities, risks and costs. On the other side, diverging approaches, domestic policies, and perspectives can constitute serious constraints for full cooperation between actors.

This article seeks to analyse constraints and opportunities of inter-agency cooperation in the case of AU-led peacekeeping operations. Two case studies with contrasting field operation conditions were chosen. The first is the experience of South African troops in Burundi between 2001 and 2009. The mission was decided following a political peace agreement engaging the Burundian politicians to end hostilities. The second is the experience of Burundian troops in AMISOM in Somalia from 2007 onwards. There was no peace agreement to implement, and the mission still resembles a war operation more than a peacekeeping mission.

2. Contextualisation of Operations: Multi-benefit but Very High-risk Missions

2.1. South African troops at the MIAB

South Africa, and African Union as well, gained their first peacekeeping experiences in Burundi. South Africa participated and played a significant role in the four stages of peacekeeping in Burundi, from the South African Protection Service Detachment (SAPSD) mission to the African Mission in Burundi (AMIB), then to United Nations Operation in Burundi (ONUB), and finally to African Union Special Task Force (AU-STF) mission. This sub-section focuses mainly on the experience of South Africa in AU peacekeeping initiatives.

2.1.1. Context and Opportunities

The deployment of an international peacekeeping force in Burundi was part of the Agreement for Peace and Reconciliation in Burundi (Article 8 of Protocol V) signed in Arusha in August 2000.⁹ However, its implementation had been delayed due to a lack of troop-contributing countries. Some countries that had been approached for this purpose, namely Ghana, Nigeria, and Senegal, did not want to take the risk, given that no ceasefire agreement had been concluded at that time with the main armed groups. Indeed, the negotiation process that led to the signing of the Arusha Agreement had involved only the political parties, thus excluding the armed movements. Therefore, the Arusha Agreement was only a political agreement that could not, without a ceasefire agreement, prevent the war from continuing.¹⁰

South Africa alone decided to deploy about 750 SAPSD troops in October 2001 to provide security for Burundian leaders returning from exile. In reality, this deployment was decided in haste, at the insistence of the mediator Nelson Mandela (former President of South Africa), to accomplish a task that had been entrusted to a Special Institution Protection Unit that was to be created, but whose implementation became impossible because the Burundian political actors could not agree on its composition.¹¹ Although the SAPS mission did not improve overall security, due to its limited size and mandate, it conducted a pioneering operation that showed that there was no need to condition a peacekeeping mission to a prior comprehensive ceasefire agreement. The SAPSD mission was then replaced by the AMIB, whose deployment was authorised in April 2003 for a maximum of 3.325 troops - the actual maximum deployment reached 3,128 troops and military observers, including 1,600 South African troops. South Africa was thus the main troop contributor, alongside Ethiopian and Mozambican contingents and some military observers from Burkina Faso, Gabon, Mali, Togo, and Tunisia.¹²

The AMIB was the first experience of a peace operation deployed in an African state under the mandate of the African Union. It had much broader missions than its predecessor, the SAPSD. In addition to continuing to provide close protection to certain dignitaries, the AMIB was mandated to oversee the implementation of the Ceasefire Agreements, provide support to initiatives related to the disarmament, demobilisation, and reintegration of combatants, create conditions conducive to the establishment of a UN peacekeeping mission and contribute to political and economic stability in Burundi. Its deployment ended on 31 May 2004 and was replaced by the United Nations Operation in Burundi (ONUB) in accordance with the UN Security Council Resolution 1545.¹³¹⁴ ONUB was closed in December 2006 and replaced by a political structure mandated to support the peacebuilding process, the UN Integrated Office in Burundi (BINUB), at the insistence of the government of Burundi, while the peace process was

still fragile. In order to safeguard the progress already achieved in terms of stability and reach an agreement on the cessation of hostilities between the government and the last armed movement, PALIPEHUTU-FNL, which was finally signed on 26 May 2008, the AU considered that it was necessary to continue the mission. This decision allowed the South African contingent that was part of ONUB to remain in Burundi, this time as an African Union Special Task Force (AU-STF), until December 2009.¹⁵ Its main mission was to oversee the beginning of the implementation of the ceasefire agreement that had been signed in 2006 between the government and PALIPEHUTU-FNL, including the protection of PALIPEHUTU-FNL leaders in cooperation with the government of Burundi, thus working with both the army and the police.¹⁶

In terms of logistics, South Africa invested its own resources,¹⁷ particularly during the phase when its troops were alone on the ground in Burundi. The decision to send troops to Burundi was purely humanitarian. It was part of the strategy used by the mediator in the inter-Burundian negotiations, Nelson Mandela, to force a return to peace in Burundi. It should allow the implementation of the Arusha Agreement, which had reached an impasse due to the absence of ceasefire agreements, to begin. The stability of Burundi was also an important issue for South Africa in the context of its other commitments to the DRC peace process. Politically, South Africa also had ambitions to play an important role in international peace processes, particularly on the African continent.

2.1.2. Major Constraints

Sending its troops into a country still at war, with no real experience of peacekeeping, when other countries had been reluctant to participate, was a great adventure for South Africa.¹⁸ Its troops had to deal with the uncertainties inherent in implementing a political agreement, while no ceasefire agreement had vet been signed between the government and the rebel movements. The significant risk was the susceptibility of the rebel movements to sabotage a peace process from which they felt excluded. Elements of the Burundian army had also expressed their opposition to the mission.¹⁹ Confusion also resulted from the uncertainties linked to the duration of the operation, but also on the type of operation. Indeed, the individual protection of dignitaries²⁰ was not part of the ordinary functions of peacekeeping missions. Not only did SAPSD soldiers have to protect their homes, but they also had to accompany them everywhere, in official activities as well as in private visits. This accompaniment exposed the soldiers to the risk of attack because, on the one hand, they went to places they did not necessarily control. On the other hand, only one soldier accompanied the protected person while another guarded the house.

In practice, the South African troops were welcomed by the political forces involved in the Arusha Agreement, although there was a sense of mistrust among elements of the Burundian armed forces (FAB). For its part, the main rebel movement, the CNDD-FDD, had pledged not to interfere with the South African military detachment to be deployed in Burundi as long as it did not interfere with CNDD-FDD operations.²¹

2.1.3. Defeats and Successes

Although the involvement of South African troops in peacekeeping operations in Burundi was their first experience, and despite many challenges they faced, they carried out their mission successfully and without serious incident. Many favourable factors contributed to this success.²²

First, South African troops were deployed in Burundi at a time when the belligerents were in a stalemate. Faced with diplomatic pressure and a geopolitical context that had become increasingly unfavourable to the activities of the rebel movements, the main armed group, the CNDD-FDD, agreed to adhere to the Arusha Agreement and sign a ceasefire agreement with the government in place in November 2003.

Secondly, the personality of the Mediator (Nelson Mandela) commanded the respect of all actors involved in the war in Burundi. During their mission in Burundi, the South African troops thus benefited from this notoriety of the Mediator.²³

Thirdly, the belligerents in the Burundian conflict were aware that the South African troops came from a strong army. Thus, neither the FAB nor the rebel movements wanted to get into trouble by engaging in a very risky armed confrontation with the South African troops. In a sole rebel attack on a cantonment site protected by South African troops,²⁴ the success of the counter-offensive seemed to send a clear message about the South African troops' ability to defend themselves and strike a potential aggressor. No other such incidents were reported during the entire operation of the South African forces in Burundi.²⁵

In the end, none of the politicians protected by South African troops were killed, and none of their soldiers were killed or injured in an attack on the South African contingent in Burundi. This was a real achievement for the South African soldiers who operated in sometimes challenging conditions.

2.2. Burundian Troops in AMISOM

AMISOM, today's largest multilateral peace operation, was authorised by the AU Peace and Security Council in January 2007.²⁶ The decision was also endorsed by the UN Security Council one month later, which acted under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, authorising the mission to take all necessary measures as appropriate to carry out the mandate.²⁷ First deployed in December 2007, the Burundian military contingent was the second to be deployed in Somalia after Uganda. It also ranked second in terms of the number of AMISOM uniformed personnel, totalling 5,432 soldiers, or six battalions, as of January 2019. It came after Uganda (6223) and was followed by Ethiopia (4395), Kenya (3664), and Djibouti (960).²⁸

2.2.1. Opportunities

Compared to some countries contributing their troops to AMISOM, the motivations of the Burundian government to send its troops to Somalia are not obvious. For example, following the rise in insecurity in Kenya caused by the civil war in Somalia, creating a security buffer zone on the Somali side of the border

was the justification for the incursion of Kenyan troops in Somalia in 2011.²⁹ Burundi sent its troops to a country at war, far from its borders and with no direct effect on Burundi, while its army was still being restructured and poorly equipped. The official justification for Burundi's participation in AMISOM was humanitarian, including the moral obligation to help Somalia regain peace and contribute to the fight against global terrorism alongside other nations.³⁰ Beyond this reason, there were unofficial reasons based on economic, political, and diplomatic opportunities that AMISOM represents both for the individual soldiers and the Burundian state.

Despite the difficult conditions under which the Burundian contingent operated, the departure on the AMISOM mission was cherished by the Burundian military, and the Burundian government and troops remained highly motivated and committed, mainly because of the economic benefits they derived from it. For example, the delay in the payment of military allowances by the European Union in 2016 raised controversy in Burundian politics, even recommending the withdrawal of Burundian troops from Somalia.³¹ With a monthly allowance for an AMISOM soldier of US\$1,028, far higher than the monthly salary usually received from the Burundian government, which varied in 2007 between 15 and 450 dollars depending on the rank,³² and the revenue from the rental of Burundian military equipment. AMISOM constituted a significant financial source. both for the government and the military.³³ It should also be noted that since it participated in AMISOM, the Burundian army has benefited from material and technical support from its partners, including professionalisation training. The government of Burundi also needed this support to succeed in the post-war period in the process of integration and stability of the country.

At the political and diplomatic level, Burundi's participation in AMISOM and other peacekeeping missions has been capitalised on by Burundi to increase its visibility and strength in international relations. Although Burundi was a fragile, post-conflict country still facing multiple challenges to its stability, the government of Burundi has used this metamorphosis from a country patrolled by foreign peacekeeping forces to a troop-contributing country to convince the United Nations to reconsider its relationship with Burundi. This finally allowed it to prematurely withdraw from the international monitoring mechanisms of the peace process.³⁴ The same argument enabled it to be admitted as a member of the African Union Peace and Security Council in 2014.³⁵ Yet reports pointed to growing authoritarianism and the fragility of the peace process, particularly in the run-up to the 2015 elections.³⁶

2.2.2. Major Constraints

During the mission within AMISOM, the Burundian contingent faced a series of constraints that exposed it to serious risks. First, the Burundian troops experienced an acute problem of military equipment given the task they were called upon to perform. In March 2009, senior Burundian authorities expressed to the UN Secretary General "the concern of the government of Burundi regarding the equipment shortages of the Burundian contingent in AMISOM."³⁷ According to

a military source who requested anonymity,³⁸ "sometimes a soldier in operation was equipped with a rifle and one magazine. Armoured vehicles intended to ensure more secure transport of troops were mostly in poor conditions. And for those armoured vehicles still able to move, the problem was the machine guns mounted on them. These rifles, of an old model, often broke down." This information corroborates observations reported in other studies ³⁹ and the findings of a Burundian parliamentarians' working mission to the Burundian contingent of AMISOM in 2013. In its report, the parliamentary delegation confirmed that "the Burundian contingent of AMISOM was faced with a problem of insufficient combat equipment and materials to effectively deal with the enemy, so that the contingent was at less than 50 % of its operational capacity."⁴⁰ There were also problems of repair, maintenance and/or replacement of material and equipment, including weapons, which have become outdated or obsolete. Under these conditions, the balance of power during combat could easily switch in favour of Al-Shabab, whose fighters were sometimes well-armed during attacks.

Secondly, Burundian troops were engaged in a peacekeeping operation in a very vulnerable country, where peace did not exist, and local actors (government and armed groups) were still far from committing to stability. Somalia was even considered by some analysts as a failed state.⁴¹ Unlike some operations, such as the African Union Mission in Burundi (AMIB) in 2003, whose mission was to ensure the implementation of peace agreements signed between the belligerents, AMISOM was created for a country (Somalia) that had no peace to supervise. Rather, Burundian troops, like other AMISOM troops, had to fight for peace from the outset. Thus, becoming the main protective barrier of the Transitional Federal Government (TFG), especially after the complete withdrawal of Ethiopian troops in 2009, AMISOM troops became the main target of Al-Shabab attacks.

Thirdly, the war was asymmetrical ⁴² because, on the one hand, the Burundian troops were trained and equipped mainly for conventional methods of fighting. Moreover, the Burundian troops were operating in terrain that they did not master well, while they, like the troops of other countries, had to struggle to gain the confidence of the population, which was particularly low at the beginning of the mission.⁴³ On the other hand, the Al-Shabab fighters, taking advantage of their control of the terrain and their location among the civilian population, practiced guerrilla methods. The precise location of the enemy by Burundian troops was very difficult in these conditions, which exposed them to surprise attacks and frequent ambushes, especially during patrol missions.⁴⁴ The guerrilla method also allowed Al-Shabab fighters to use the population as human shields and thus limited the effectiveness of using heavy weapons by Burundian troops. Incidents related to indiscriminate bombing of infrastructure and civilian populated areas led to violations of international humanitarian law in warfare.⁴⁵

Fourthly, Al-Shabab fighters also used several combat methods, including suicide terrorist attacks involving inhumane, atrocious, and degrading treatment of captured soldiers to create intense fear and psychological shock in their opponents.⁴⁶ For example, during the United Nations Operation in Somalia (UN-OSOM II, March 1993-March 1995), terrorist practices led the United States to decide to withdraw its troops from Somalia because it considered that its forces were incurring unacceptable costs for humanitarian interventions.⁴⁷ In addition, participation in AMISOM posed a risk to troop-contributing countries, as Al-Shabab also carried out terrorist acts, as happened in 2010 in Uganda, in 2013 in Nairobi, and in 2015 at Garissa University College in Kenya.⁴⁸ In sum, the operating environment was very dangerous, making AMISOM a dangerous and high-risk mission.

2.2.3. Defeats and Successes

Having participated in AMISOM operations under the conditions described above, it is not surprising that Burundian troops often suffered great defeats. According to Burundian military sources, the total loss recorded in the Ministry of Defence between 2008 and 2018 was 383 soldiers, of whom 269 were killed on the battlefield, 111 were reported missing, and three were killed in a plane crash.⁴⁹ This figure is remarkably high for a single contingent. By comparison, the total number of casualties in the United Nations Interim Force in Lebanon (UNIFIL, established in 1978) was 313 dead soldiers from 1978 to May 2019, UNIFIL being the UN operation with the highest number of casualties. It is equivalent to about one-tenth of the total number of casualties in UN peacekeeping missions from 1948 to May 2019.⁵⁰ This magnitude of soldier casualties shows that AMISOM is a higher-risk peace enforcement mission.

Burundian troops have also lost weapons and ammunition during clashes with Al-Shabab fighters, particularly from 2011 onwards. These losses included individual small arms seized from killed or captured soldiers, light and heavy weapons abandoned by soldiers fleeing ambush sites and combat zones or seized from stockpiles when Al-Shabab fighters took control of Burundian troop camp sites. The events that caused considerable losses of arms and ammunition were those marked by the death of a significant number of soldiers, when Burundian troops, dominated in the fighting by Al-Shabab fighters, suffered defeats. However, due to the almost total absence of media reports and official information on the loss of arms and ammunition by AMISOM troops, the loss of military equipment has received much less attention and is considerably underestimated in the literature.⁵¹

During the battles lost by the Burundian troops, the factors that worked in Al-Shabab's favour were the surprise effect resulting from the use of terrorist methods, particularly during its attacks using explosive charges carried by its fighters. This was the case with the 22 February 2009 attack on the Burundian troops' accommodation complex in Mogadishu.⁵² Al-Shabab fighters also had better control of the battlefield, better information, and sometimes even better equipment. For their part, the Burundian troops were victims of their own weaknesses.⁵³ Among these, the most decisive were the lack of information on the location of the attackers, gaps in communication between the allied forces due to language differences, and the lack of adequate equipment. Lack of

ground control caused, for example, one of the heaviest casualties Burundian troops suffered on 20 October 2011 in the Dayniile district.⁵⁴

Despite the difficulties encountered in carrying out their missions, the Burundian contingent remained committed. Well-trained and motivated, they scored overall success in pushing back Al-Shabab fighters from their areas of occupation and regaining control of many towns formerly occupied by Al-Shabab.⁵⁵

3. Interagency Cooperation: Challenges and Opportunities

3.1. Flow of information

Information on the toll of African-led peacekeeping operations, including fatalities, military equipment losses, or seizure of arms and ammunition from adverse camps, is incomplete and as diverse as its sources. Data on soldiers killed from official sources, either from the authorities of the contributing countries or from AMISOM itself, is usually far less than the actual facts. An illustrative case was the report on the damage inflicted on Burundian troops by Al-Shabab fighters during the Dayniile battle of 20 October 2011. While the Burundian army spokesperson admitted only six soldiers killed and 18 wounded.⁵⁶ the AU spokesman referred to 10 soldiers killed and four wounded.⁵⁷ while statements by people who saw the bodies of the killed soldiers displayed by Al-Shabab reported more than 60 victims.⁵⁸ In the case of the Burundian authority, "not communicating the real data was a deliberate choice to maintain morale and deprive the enemy of information on the impact of their actions. The contingent command and government communication departments were afraid of demoralising their troops on the ground or encouraging the enemy to continue their actions."59 This miscommunication by official sources would leave journalists skeptical of official sources, leaving the media free to speculate. For example, according to BBC, between 800 and 1,000 Burundian soldiers were killed during operations in Somalia between the end of 2007 (the beginning of their mission) and the beginning of 2019.⁶⁰ Although Al-Shabab has repeatedly inflicted heavy casualties on Burundian troops, the loss of life had not reached such a level (a plausible figure was given in subsection 2.2.3).

The problem of inconsistent reporting was also observed at other levels of AMISOM. For example, a South African daily news estimated that AMISOM had already lost "perharps over 4,000" soldiers by early 2015.⁶¹ At a press conference in 2013, UN Under-Secretary-General Jan Eliasson revealed the extent of AMISOM's military losses in the following terms: "You would be shocked to learn that maybe it is up to 3,000 AMISOM soldiers that have been killed during these years that AMISOM has been there."⁶² Of course, AMISOM is the most dangerous mission. Still, these figures were greatly exaggerated compared to an estimate of 1,884 AMISOM fatalities derived primarily from comprehensive data drawn from AU's financial statements on AMISOM's death and disability compensation records.⁶³ Curiously, no corrective communication was made either by the AMISOM or by the AU authorities.⁶⁴

The systematic communication on AMISOM operations was lacking and characterised by inconsistent narratives, opacity, and lack of transparency. Yet AMISOM had a good practice of internal communication. According to information obtained from some Burundian officers, the different troop units of a contingent drew up the order of battle and the situation of military equipment every evening (including all weapons lost and those recovered from the enemy). In the case of Burundian troops, the day's situation map was transmitted each morning from the lowest echelon to the high command of the contingent, which in turn relayed the consolidated report to the AMISOM force command. At each command level, a debriefing session was also held every morning to discuss the various situation reports. It seems obvious that other actors were also informed, in this case, the African Union and the European Union, at least for calculating compensation for losses. So, the question is, where is the bottleneck for the flow of information?

From the above, it appears that information about the operations is shared in a closed system successively from the troop-contributing country to AMISOM, African Union, and donors. Thus, the major problem is the impairment of the official communication strategy by the competent authorities for the public. A culture of silence was therefore observed at the level of the troopcontributing countries, AMISOM, and the African Union. The African Union and AMISOM consider that communicating on the operations, particularly with regard to sensitive matters such as losses suffered, is the responsibility of the TCCs.⁶⁵ However, disclosure of information by TCCs would have been possible if transparency and accountability were well-developed governance practices in their administration. Unfortunately, this is not the case, especially in the defence and security sector.

Unlike the Burundian troops in AMISOM, the experience of South African troops in peacekeeping in Burundi did not provide enough data to make a judgement on South Africa's strategy of official communication on events in Africanled peacekeeping operations. Indeed, South African troops carried out their mission in a generally favourable operational context that did not cause significant losses. However, according to media sources, military equipment and supplies were lost or diverted, but the related official communication was incomplete. The possible losses were only made public following investigations by the South African newspaper The Star, which revealed that between 2003 and 2006, South African troops had lost military equipment and supplies including vehicles, guns, ammunition and bombs, and supplies.⁶⁶ The same Star newspaper revealed that some of this missing equipment had been found in possession of Palipehutu-FNL rebels and Burundian government forces. The March 2006 report on the financial statements of the Ministry of Defence submitted to Parliament by the Auditor General had denounced weaknesses in internal control within the Ministry of Defence to the extent that cases of losses were not followed up on a regular basis and that in some circumstances were not even reported.67

There is a need for the AU and its member states to adopt a strategy for systematically reporting on events, both successes and defeats, in the operations of troops engaged in AU-mandated peacekeeping missions, as the UN does. While at present no level appears to be held accountable for communication in AU-mandated peacekeeping operations such as AMISOM, such a strategy would establish rules and clarify responsibilities for communication with respect to national, regional, or international legal obligations to which troop-contributing countries are subject. Such a strategy would allow the public to know from an official source the actual level of sacrifice made by troops in peacekeeping missions. This is a culture of transparency and accountability that African leadership must develop. Furthermore, governments' manipulation and concealment of information on facts was common practice in the era of one-party rule when governments had a monopoly on the tools of communication and information.⁶⁸ The political developments in Africa promoting freedom and access to information, coupled with the development of new communication and information technologies, and the plurality of media and social networks, make it obsolete for governments to conceal the truth about events. It is even uncomfortable for spokespersons to conceal the truth about incidents when, for example, images and other evidence about them have been produced instantly and are circulating in social networks and independent media. Finally, access to information about incidents in AU peacekeeping missions would also enable the different chains of actors and decision-makers to think about more efficient contributions to building appropriate support for the missions and minimise the loss of personnel, weapons, and ammunition during operations.

3.2. Cooperation of Contributing Troops

South Africa was a peacekeeper in Burundi under four successive labels, from SANDF label to TCC under AU green helmet, then TCC under UN blue helmet, and finally TCC under AU STF label. It operated solo during the first and last missions, while it was the lead nation under the AU- and UN-led missions.⁶⁹ The AMIB was provided with a civil-military coordination structure, including the Head of Mission (The Special Representative of the Chairperson of the AU Commission in Burundi). The military component was led by a Force Commander (South Africa) and its deputy (Ethiopia). The AMIB's concept of operation was based on the operational sectorization of responsibilities. For example, the protection of the demobilisation centres was under the responsibility of South African and Ethiopian troops (but providing it in separate areas), while Mozambican troops were responsible for the protection of AMIB's logistic convoys and of all other movements, including those of humanitarian NGOs.⁷⁰ The task that received the most visibility was that of close protection or "bodyguard" of some political leaders ensured by a South African Protection and Reaction Unit.⁷¹ Although this specialised task was omitted from the mandates of ONUB,⁷² it continued to be carried out by South African troops until it again became its main mission under the AU STF mandate. So, in carrying out their mission in Burundi, the South African troops had to collaborate with troops provided by other coun-

tries, especially under the AMIB (and ONUB) missions. However, the short duration of the missions (one year for AMIB) and the very favourable operational conditions, compared to AMISOM, prevented noticing the flaws in the collaboration between contingents.

Burundian troops in AMISOM operated in a very complex environment along with other external actors besides AMISOM. These included the unilateral intervention of Ethiopian troops from 2006 to 2009, from 2011 to 2013, and from 2013 to 2016, and Kenyan troops in 2011. Coordination of troops on the ground was therefore necessary to ensure complementarity of interventions.

AMISOM has a structure and an administration whose objective is to ensure the coordination of the mission. Its political and top Head is the Special Representative of the Chairperson of the African Union Commission (SRCC) to Somalia. In its operational component, the mission has a military component, a police component, and a civilian component.⁷³ The military component of AMISOM, which currently includes troops from five countries, is led by the force commander, with the role rotating between TCCs. The troop deployment on the ground follows a country-based sectorisation (six sectors). Each country contingent is responsible for a specific geographical area in Somalia (sectors 1-5) while the sector 6 (Kismayo) is a multinational military deployment.

This troop deployment sectorisation confers to national contingents a significant organisational and functional autonomy. In fact, self-sustenance by the TCCs was the concept of logistic support for AMISOM as decided at the time of its authorisation by the AU Peace and Security Council. At several points, AMISOM has been modelled after the AMIB⁷⁴ with regard to the TCC's self-sustenance, the reduced number of countries contributing troops, and consequently a very large number of soldiers per country contingent. On the contrary, AMISOM's troop deployment is profoundly different from UN's troop deployments which involve larger number of countries in the form of true coalition. Examples are the United Nations Integrated Multidimensional Stabilization Mission in the Central African Republic (MINUSCA) with 18 TCCs or the United Nations Integrated Multidimension in Mali (MINUSMA) with 34 TCCs as of December 2020.⁷⁵

On the one side, this AU-led missions' decentralised system of governance and field operations has some advantages, including less bureaucracy before decision-making, less investment in the harmonisation of operational approaches and procedures, and ease of communication within members of the same contingent, including the use their local language. Also, each country's troops use procedures they are already used to. Moreover, the system offers the latitude to each contingent to assess with its country the degree of risk to be taken when, for example, planning an offensive.

On the other side, the AMISOM's decentralised governance system poses considerable challenges, including insufficient coordination of the AMISOM's military force.⁷⁶ AMISOM is structured in the form of a loose coalition lacking centralised authoritative capability for command and control.⁷⁷ The national contingents interact more with their respective capitals than with the AMISOM

command. For example, the Burundian contingent commander refused in February 2019 to carry out orders from the AMISOM commander to hand over certain positions in the area under Burundian troop control in the Joar region to Somali forces. The Burundian troop commander reportedly informed the AMISOM commander that he was more in line with the orders of his country's General Staff.⁷⁸ Without control over the national contingents, the AMISOM force command has difficulty coordinating the troops in the different sectors and cannot even decide on a plan for mutual reinforcement of the contingents in case of an offensive or defensive attack. Mutual reinforcement could have allowed, for example, the Burundian contingent to take advantage of the heavy equipment of other contingents and thus fill its equipment gaps. According to the testimony of Burundian officers interviewed, mutual support between contingents is based more on informal inter-contingent relations. For example, arrangements between the Burundian and Ugandan contingents have, from time to time, allowed Burundian troops to improve their protection on the move by using armoured transports lent by the Ugandan contingent.

In the context of a high-risk mission, as is the case with AMISOM, risk sharing is important to mitigate the damage incurred during the mission. This is not possible in the context of country-based sectorisation of troops on the ground.⁷⁹

3.3. Cooperation with Local Troops

The deployment of South African troops to Burundi took place in a climate of worries about their consideration on the ground and the success of their mission. Indeed, some similar initiatives in the past left bad memories. For example, the AU's predecessor, the Organisation for African Unity (OAU), had failed to deploy the Protection and Observation Mission to Re-establish Confidence in Burundi (MIPROBU) decided in December 1993 following strong resistance from the Burundian army and opposition parties, despite the government's strong demand for it.⁸⁰ Even after deploying a scaled-down version of the project, the International Observation Mission for Burundi (MIOB, 1994-1996), it failed to restore stability because the operational conditions remained unfavourable. The major problem behind the failure of the OAU initiative was the dysfunctional institutions caused by a politico-ethnic disagreement between, on the one hand, the FRODEBU (Front for Democracy in Burundi, Hutu party) government, which was very much in need of a foreign protection force, and, on the other hand, the opposing Tutsi parties supported by the (mono-ethnic Tutsi) army against foreign intervention. In other words, the government, having no control over the military, had the legitimacy to engage the country but lacked the real power to implement its commitments. Also, in 1998, the South African troops' intervention in Lesotho to reverse what was described as an imminent military coup was initially resisted by elements of the Lesotho army.⁸¹

Sometimes before the deployment of South African troops in Burundi in 2001, elements of the Burundian army expressed their opposition to the mission.⁸² However, unlike the period of the OAU initiative, the political-ethnic configuration of the ruling institutions had changed following the 1996 coup

d'état, ending the institutional dysfunction. The government (this time Tutsi) had real control over the army. Thus, once deployed, the South African troops carried out their missions without any resistance from the Burundian armed forces since the government had consented to their arrival. Furthermore, in its initial conception, the South African troops had to collaborate, on a bilateral basis, with structures of the Burundian army, provided that these structures were largely inclusive. This was the case for a special institution protection unit that South African troops had to facilitate and train, expecting that the IPU would eventually take over from the South African soldiers.⁸³

On the ground, it soon became clear that South African and Burundian troops pursued the same objective of restoring peace and stability but did not share the same strategies for achieving the goal. This made it difficult for them to cooperate before the 2003 Comprehensive Ceasefire Agreement with the main fighting group, CNDD-FDD. While waiting for the establishment of the special institution protection unit in 2004, the South African troops provided protection for the returning leaders on their own. On its side, the Burundian army continued its offensives against the rebel groups in an attempt to win the war militarily.⁸⁴ The signing of the Comprehensive Ceasefire Agreement was a trigger for the normalisation of cooperation between the Burundian army and the troops of the peacekeeping missions present in Burundi, resulting in the acceleration of the peace process. Overall, and during the whole period of the successive peacekeeping missions in Burundi, no incidents were reported. The most striking achievement of these missions includes establishing inclusive defense and security forces and the supervision of the holding of the 2005 general elections, which marked the end of the 1993 war.

While the cooperation between South African troops (and troops from other countries) and the Burundian army took place within the framework of the implementation of peace agreements and ceasefire agreements, the Burundian experience in Somalia was of a different nature since there was no peace to maintain. Somalia was a prototype of a failed state torn apart by a war between numerous armed groups competing to control territory. The TFG was even unable to defend itself against attacks from armed groups.⁸⁵ Al-Shabab, a newly created armed group with ties to al-Qaeda,⁸⁶ was on the rise and was the most threatening through terrorist practices.

In this context, Burundian troops, as well as troops from other countries, had to rely on their own capabilities to accomplish their mission. In its first phase, between February 2007 and July 2010, AMISOM's main mission was to take charge of the security aspects of all the key points that would allow the resumption of government activities and life in Somalia: (1) protect the Transitional Federal Institutions (TFIs, including the TFG), (2) provide security conditions for the provision of humanitarian assistance and free movement of peacebuilding actors, (3) contribute in the effective re-establishment and training of all-inclusive Somali security forces, and (4) provide protection of AMISOM's personnel and logistics.⁸⁷

Although AMISOM troops had collaborated with TFG forces in regular fights in Mogadishu, it was only with the creation of a new Somali National Army (SNA) from 2010 by the European Union Training Mission (EUTM Somalia) that AMISOM troops were able to have reliable local partner forces.⁸⁸ As the Burundian contingent enjoyed acceptance by Somali authorities as a legitimate peacekeeping actor, it had no problem collaborating with the SNA. Cooperation with the SNA has gone through stages depending on the evolution of the situation on the ground and in parallel with the transition of the AMISOM's mandates from the warfighting operation to a stabilisation agenda.⁸⁹ Collaboration consisted in the joint conduct of targeted offensive operations to expand territorial control, the sharing of places to be secured (in particular in Mogadishu), the exchange of information, and mutual support of various kinds.

For example, the SNA had helped Burundian troops to recover their abandoned arms and ammunition after a deadly Al-Shabaab ambush in the north of Balad town in March 2018.⁹⁰ According to information gathered from Burundian military personnel contacted, Burundian troops have also handed over to the Somali army arms and ammunition recovered from the enemy or voluntarily handed over by some converted Al-Shabab fighters. In the absence of AU guidelines on the management of weapons and ammunition recovered, especially with regard to obligations to respect international standards, the handover of recovered weapons to the Somali state followed informal procedures through the Somali military unit operating in the same area as Burundian troops.

3.4. Cooperation between the Troops and Their Partners

During AMIB and solo missions, South Africa relied on its own capacities in terms of technical operationality, funds, and resources, and it covered itself the financial cost of its involvement. However, although South Africa was the largest economy on the African continent at the time, it could not cover all logistics costs of the missions. South Africa needed the contributions of other partners to succeed in its missions. For example, due to the inability of the African Union to finance the costs of AMIB operations, the implementation of certain tasks—for example, supplies in food, medical services, and infrastructure to the excombatants cantonment areas—was possible thanks to financial support from external partners, including European Union and the German Cooperation Agency, GTZ.⁹¹ In this type of cooperation, neither South Africa nor its troops needed external incentives or took financial or material advantages from the other partners, but rather the cooperation was such that each made its contribution for the benefit of Burundi.

For its side, Burundi's experience in AMISOM showed a strong dependence of Burundi and its troops on multi-faceted support from external partners. It also showed how fragile could be the cooperation between actors in peacekeeping operations. In fact, some decisions have so far created tension and controversy.

Unlike South Africa, Burundi had low financial capacities, and its troops had limitations in terms of professional and operational capacities. In addition, the

nature of AMISOM's operations, warfighting for peace, required TCCs to have a high level of capacity in terms of material, financial and technical logistics. Thus, external support for Burundi and its troops began with training to prepare the troops and continued in terms of equipment, payment of soldiers' allowances, rental of military equipment and supplies deployed to AMISOM, payment of compensation for loss of weapons and ammunition, and compensation paid to the families of soldiers killed during the mission. Much of the partner support to Burundian troops was provided by the EU for the payment of troop allowances, the United Nations (including through UNSOA and then UNSOS) for logistics, and the United States for training and military equipment.

However, these external incentives were fraught with serious challenges and dilemmas related, on the side of donors, to the political conditionalities of foreign aids, and on the side of the beneficiary (Burundi), to the principles of State sovereignty. For the EU and its member states, their partnership with African, Caribbean, and Pacific (ACP) Group of States is implemented "with a view to contributing to peace and security and to promoting a stable and democratic political environment."92 Therefore, the external support ultimately became a matter of contention when the EU (and its member states) sought to reframe it according to the EU's position regarding the political dynamics in Burundi. During the political crisis that started in 2015 following President Pierre Nkurunziza's controversial third term in office, partners tried to use foreign aid, including AMISOM support, as an instrument of economic and diplomatic pressure on the Burundian government. Diplomatic and cooperation relations between Burundi and its partners deteriorated, leading to sanctions by most key partners, including the decision of March 2016 by the EU Council to suspend direct financial support to the Burundian administration in the application of Article 96 of the ACP-EU Cotonou Agreement.⁹³ Pursuant to this decision, discussions within the EU to try an alternative way of paying Burundian troops allowances without paying money to the Burundian government caused a 10-months delay in the disbursement of EU funds to pay these allowances in 2016 and 2017.⁹⁴ The EU planned a different allowance payment procedure for Burundi, including paying soldiers directly, but the attempt was openly rejected by the government of Burundi as well as by the AMISOM Military Operations and Coordination Committee⁹⁵ and the AU.⁹⁶ According to the Burundian Minister of Defence, this delay had demoralised Burundian troops operating in Somalia.⁹⁷ The rise in tension was followed by threats from the Burundian authorities to withdraw Burundian troops from AMISOM in the case of the continued non-payment of allowances to Burundian troops.⁹⁸

Burundi government also expressed its dissatisfaction with the AU when the latter unilaterally decided to pull out 1,000 Burundian troops from the African Mission in Somalia (AMISOM) early in 2019.⁹⁹ The AU decision was part of a gradual disengagement programme in the mission to hand over the security responsibilities from AMISOM to the Somali security forces.¹⁰⁰ While initially, each TCC had to repatriate some of these 1,000 soldiers in proportion to the number of soldiers deployed in Somalia, the decision to only repatriate Burundian sol-

diers was motivated by the fact the Burundian contingent had an acute problem with its (military) equipment. The Burundian army had contested the decision through a statement from its spokesperson. The Burundian government tried to challenge the decision it deemed unfair, arguing that a reduced contingent would endanger the remaining of its troops.¹⁰¹ But, according to some opinions, the main reason behind the contestation of the decision was likely financial, as the reduction of the Burundian contingent should lead to a shortfall for Burundian public finances.¹⁰²

Acknowledgements

This article draws on previous research undertaken by the author for the Small Arms Survey.

References

- ¹ UNGA (United Nations General Assembly), "Transforming Our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development," Resolution A/RES/70/1 of September 25, 2015, https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/migration/general assembly/docs/globalcompact/A_RES_70_1_E.pdf.
- ² UNGA (United Nations General Assembly), "The Addis Ababa Action Agenda of the Third International Conference on financing for development (Addis Ababa Action Agenda)," Resolution A/RES/69/313 of July 27, 2015, https://undocs.org/A/RES/ 69/313.
- ³ Júlia Palik, Siri Aas Rustad, and Fredrik Methi, "Conflict Trends in Africa, 1989–2019," *PRIO Paper*, Oslo: PRIO, 2020; Júlia Palik, Siri Aas Rustad, and Fredrik Methi, "Conflict Trends: A Global Overview, 1946–2019," *PRIO Paper*, Oslo: PRIO, 2020.
- ⁴ UNDPKO (Department of Peace Operations) and UNDOS (Department of Operational Support), "Current Peacekeeping Operations," accessed May 4, 2021, https://peacekeeping.un.org/en.
- ⁵ Eric G. Berman, Mihaela Racovita, and Matt Schroeder, Making a Tough Job More Difficult: Loss of Weapons and Ammunitions in Peace Operations (Geneva: Small Arms Survey, October 2017).
- ⁶ AU Peace and Security Council, "Communiqué of the 69th Meeting of the Peace and Security Council," 19 January 2007, www.peaceau.org/uploads/communiqueeng-69th.pdf.
- ⁷ UN Security Council, "Resolution S/RES/1744," February 21, 2007, http://unscr.com/en/resolutions/doc/1744.
- ⁸ UN Security Council, "Resolution S/RES/2355," May 26, 2017, https://undocs.org/ pdf?symbol=en/S/RES/2355(2017).
- ⁹ Republic of Burundi, "Arusha Peace and Reconciliation Agreement," August 20, 2000, https://peacemaker.un.org/sites/peacemaker.un.org/files/BI_000828_ Arusha%20Peace%20and%20Reconciliation%20Agreement%20for%20Burundi.pdf.
- ¹⁰ Paul D. Williams, "Pragmatic Multilateralism: South Africa and Peace Operations," in *The New Multilateralism in South African Diplomacy*, edited by Donna Lee, Ian Taylor, and Paul Williams (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2006).
- ¹¹ International Crisis Group, "After Six Months of Transition in Burundi: Continuing the War or Winning the Peace?" May 24, 2002, https://repositories.lib.utexas.edu/ bitstream/handle/2152/4474/2338.pdf?sequence=1.

- ¹² Festus Agoagye, "The African Mission in Burundi: Lessons Learned from the First African Union Peacekeeping Operation," Institute for Security Studies, 26 August 2004, https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/124031/2004_07_01.pdf; Paul D. Williams, "The African Union: Prospects for Regional Peacekeeping After Burundi & Sudan," *Review of African Political Economy* 33, no. 108 (2006): 352-357.
- ¹³ African Union, "Communiqué of the Ninety First Ordinary Session of the Central Organ of the Mechanism for Conflict Prevention, Management and Resolution at Ambassadorial Level," Addis Ababa, April 2, 2003, https://www.peaceau.org/ uploads/comapr03.pdf.
- ¹⁴ UN Security Council, "Resolution S/RES/1545," May 21, 2004, https://undocs.org/ en/S/RES/1545%20(2004).
- ¹⁵ Leon Engelbrecht, "SA Quietly Winds up Burundi Peace Mission," *DefenceWeb*, January 12, 2010, https://www.defenceweb.co.za/joint/diplomacy-a-peace/saquietly-winds-up-burundi-peace-mission/.
- ¹⁶ Henri Boshoff, Waldemar Vrey, and George Rautenbach, "The Burundi Peace Process: From Civil War to Conditional Peace," Monograph no. 171 (Pretoria, Institute for Security Studies, 2010).
- ¹⁷ Engelbrecht, "SA Quietly Winds up Burundi Peace Mission".
- ¹⁸ African Centre for the Constructive Resolution of Disputes, "South Africa's Peacekeeping Role in Burundi: Challenges and opportunities for future peace missions," Durban, ACCORD, Occasional Paper Series, Vol. 2, No. 2, 2007, www.accord.org.za/ publication/south-africas-peacekeeping-role-burundi/.
- ¹⁹ Isiaka A. Badmus, "The African Mission in Burundi (AMIB): A Study of the African Union's Peacekeeping Success and 'Triangular Area of Tension in African Peacekeeping'," *India Quarterly* 73, no. 1 (2017): 1-20, https://doi.org/10.1177/ 0974928416683038.
- ²⁰ When I returned from exile at the end of December 2003, I was also given two South African bodyguards for about nine months, just long enough to adapt to the political environment.
- ²¹ Boshoff, et al, "The Burundi Peace Process," 2010.
- ²² African Centre for the Constructive Resolution of Disputes, "South Africa's Peacekeeping Role in Burundi," 2007.
- ²³ SA Soldier, "Decade of peacekeeping," Special Edition, Pretoria, South African Defence Department, September 2009.
- ²⁴ IRIN, "Burundi: Rebels Attack Cantonment Site," June 30, 2003, https://reliefweb.int/report/burundi/burundi-rebels-attack-cantonment-site.
- ²⁵ Boshoff, Vrey, and Rautenbach, "The Burundi Peace Process."
- ²⁶ AU Peace and Security Council, "Report of the Chairperson of the Commission on the Situation in Somalia," PSC/PR/2(LXIX), January 19, 2007, www.peaceau.org/ uploads/reporten-69th.pdf.
- ²⁷ UN Security Council, "Resolution S/RES/1744".
- ²⁸ AMISOM (African Union Mission in Somalia), "Troop Contributing Countries," https://amisom-au.org/burundi/.
- ²⁹ International Crisis Group, "The Kenyan Military Intervention in Somalia," Africa Report no. 184, February 15, 2012, https://d2071andvip0wj.cloudfront.net/ 184%20The%20Kenyan%20Military%20Intervention%20in%20Somalia.pdf.
- ³⁰ Sebastiano Rwengabo, "AMISOM and African-Centred Solutions to Peace and Security Challenges," *African Solution (AfSol) Journal* 1, no. 1 (2016): 91-137.

- ³¹ National Assembly, "Oral Questions with Debate to Two Members of the Government," November 3, 2016, https://www.assemblee.bi/spip.php?page=im primer&id_article=1318.
- ³² Republic of Burundi, "Les Disparités des Statuts Pécuniaires dans l'administration Publique au 31 Décembre 2007," Bujumbura, Cours des Comptes, June 25, 2008, http://www.courdescomptes.bi/assets/images/disparitesalaires.pdf.
- ³³ Thiery Vircoulon, "At the Heart of the Burundian Crisis. IV: Peacekeeping Rent in Question," International Crisis Group, July 11, 2017, https://www.crisisgroup.org/ fr/africa/central-africa/burundi/au-coeur-de-la-crise-burundaise-iv-la-rente-dumaintien-de-la-paix-en-question.
- ³⁴ Laurent Kavakure, "Address by His Excellency Laurent Kavakure, Minister of External Relations and International Cooperation, on the occasion of the 68th Session of the General Assembly of the United Nations," New York, September 26, 2013, https://gadebate.un.org/sites/default/files/gastatements/68/BI_fr.pdf.
- ³⁵ "Burundi Admitted to the Peace and Security Council of the African Union,"_Iwacu, February 1, 2014, https://www.iwacu-burundi.org/burundi-conseil-paix-securiteunion-africaine/.
- ³⁶ UNSC (United Nations Security Council), "Special Representative for Burundi Expresses Concern over High Tensions Related to 2015 Elections, Months Away from UN Office Withdrawal," New York, Security Council, May 14, 2014, https://www.un.org/press/fr/2014/CS11395.doc.htm.
- ³⁷ UNSC (United Nations Security Council), "Report of the Secretary-General on Somalia Pursuant to Security Council Resolution 1863 (2009)," UN doc. S/2009/210 of April 16, 2009, paragraph 18, https://undocs.org/S/2009/210.
- ³⁸ Telephone interview with a soldier who participated in the AMISOM mission.
- ³⁹ Paul D. Williams, "Fighting for Peace in Somalia: A History and Analysis of the African Union Mission in Somalia (AMISOM), 2007-2017," Appendix C: A Note on AMISOM fatality estimate, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2018.
- ⁴⁰ Assemblée Nationale, "Rapport de mission de visite au contingent burundais de l'AMISOM par des parlementaires burundais," March 15, 2013, www.assemblee.bi/ IMG/pdf/Rapport_de_mission_AMISOM.pdf.
- ⁴¹ Jonathan Fisher, "AMISOM and the Regional Construction of a Failed State in Somalia," African Affairs 118, no. 471 (2018): 285-306, https://doi.org/10.1093/afraf/ ady040.
- ⁴² For definition, see: Jacques Baud, "La Guerre Asymétrique ou la Défaite du Vainqueur" (Monaco: Editions du Rocher, 2003).
- ⁴³ IRRI (International Refugee Rights Initiative), "They Say They're Not Here to Protect Us," May 2017, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/AMISOM %20-%20final.pdf.
- ⁴⁴ Emery, "Somalia: Al Shabaab Targets AMISOM Contingent Near Bal'ad," SomTribune, July 28, 2018, http://www.somtribune.com/2018/07/28/somalia-al-shabaabtargets-amisom-contingent-near-balad/.
- ⁴⁵ Human Rights Watch, "You don't Know Who to Blame: War Crimes in Somalia," New York, 14 August 2011, https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/somalia08 11webwcover.pdf.
- ⁴⁶ "Al-Shabaab Kills Dozens of African Union Troops at Base in Somalia," Agence France Presse, Jun 26, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jun/26/alshabaab-attacks-african-union-base-somalia-scores-killed.

- ⁴⁷ United States Institute for Peace, "Restoring Hope: The Real Lessons of Somalia for Future Intervention," Special Report, December 31, 1995, https://www.usip.org/ publications/1995/12/restoring-hope-real-lessons-somalia-future-intervention.
- ⁴⁸ International Crisis Group, "Al-Shabaab Five Years After Westgate: Still a Menace in East Africa," Report no. 265/Africa, September 21, 2018, https://d2071andvip0 wj.cloudfront.net/265-al-shabaab-five-years-after-westgate.pdf.
- ⁴⁹ Source: Personal communication with a Burundian army officer.
- ⁵⁰ UNDPKO (Department for Peacekeeping Operations) and UNDOS (Department of Operational Support), "Total fatalities," https://peacekeeping.un.org/fr/fatalities, accessed September 20, 2019.
- ⁵¹ Jefferson Brehm, "The Loss of Arms and Ammunition in Peace Operations: Mapping and Addressing the Challenge," *Global Peace Operation Review*, June 15, 2018, https://peaceoperationsreview.org/thematic-essays/the-loss-of-arms-andammunition-in-peace-operations-mapping-and-addressing-the-challenge/.
- ⁵² Ibrahim Mohamed, "Insurgents Kill 11 Peacekeepers in Somalia," *Reuters*, February 22, 2009, https://reliefweb.int/report/somalia/insurgents-kill-11-peacekeepers-somalia.
- ⁵³ Williams, "Fighting for Peace in Somalia."
- ⁵⁴ "Al-Shabab Claims Peacekeepers' Killings," *Al-Jazeera*, October 21, 2011, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/africa/2011/10/2011102141422988953.html.
- ⁵⁵ Stig Jarle Hansen, "What Kenya Stands to Lose and Gain by Withdrawing from Somalia," *The Conversation*, April 30, 2020, https://theconversation.com/what-kenya-stands-to-lose-and-gain-by-withdrawing-from-somalia-133640.
- ⁵⁶ Jeune Afrique, "Combats Sporadiques en Périphérie de Mogadiscio," October 21, 2011, www.jeuneafrique.com/depeches/63826/politique/combats-sporadiquesen-peripherie-de-mogadiscio/.
- ⁵⁷ "AU Rejects al-Shabab Bodies 'Stunt' in Somalia," *BBC*, October 21, 2011, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-15401898.
- ⁵⁸ "Al-Shabab Claims Peacekeepers' Killings," *Al-Jazeera*.
- ⁵⁹ Telephone interview with one of the former FDN leaders.
- ⁶⁰ "Burundi Refuses to Withdraw AMISOM Troops," *BBC*, February 20, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/afrique/amp/region-47303978.
- ⁶¹ Greg Mills and Dickie Davis, "Somalia: A Case for (very) Cautious Optimism," *Daily Maverick*, January 24, 2015, https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2015-01-27-somalia-a-case-for-very-cautious-optimism/#.VeNQTnt4gqE.
- ⁶² UN Deputy Secretary-General, "Press Conference by Deputy Secretary-General Jan Eliasson at United Nations Headquarters," May 9, 2013, https://www.un.org/ press/en/2013/dsgsm668.doc.htm.
- ⁶³ Paul D. Williams, "An Update on How Many Fatalities AMISOM Has Suffered," International Peace Institute, September 10, 2019, https://theglobalobservatory.org/ 2019/09/update-how-many-fatalities-amisom-has-suffered/.
- ⁶⁴ "UN: Up to 3,000 AU Soldiers Killed in Somalia," Voice of America, May 10, 2013, https://www.voanews.com/a/un-says-thousands-of-au-soldiers-killed-insomalia/1658399.html.
- ⁶⁵ "Somalia: Amisom Has Lost 3,000 Soldiers in Six Years," *Radio France Internationale*, May 10, 2013, http://www.rfi.fr/afrique/20130510-somalie-amisom-perdu-3-000soldats-six-ans.

- ⁶⁶ Karyn Maugnan, "Burundi Bungle Leaves SANDF Chiefs Red-Faced," *The Star* (Johannesburg), October 21, 2006, https://www.iol.co.za/news/south-africa/burundibungle-leaves-sandf-chiefs-red-faced-300893.
- ⁶⁷ Republic of South Africa, "Department of Defence Annual Report FY 2005-2006," Part 5, p. 264, Pretoria, Department of Defence, 2006, https://www.gov.za/sites/ default/files/gcis_document/201409/defence05060.pdf.
- ⁶⁸ Osée Kamga, "Difficult Emergence of Objective Journalism in Africa: Origin of the Drama and Possible Solutions," *Communication* [Online] 36, no. 1 (2019), https://doi.org/10.4000/communication.9827.
- ⁶⁹ Emma Svensson, The African Mission in Burundi: Lessons Learned from the African Union's First Peace Operation (Stockholm: FOI, Swedish Defence Research Agency," 2008).
- ⁷⁰ Isiaka A. Badmus, "The African Mission in Burundi (AMIB): A Study of the African Union's Peacekeeping Success and 'Triangular Area of Tension in African Peacekeeping'," *India Quarterly* 73 no. 1 (2017): 1-20, https://doi.org/10.1177/097 4928416683038.
- ⁷¹ Festus Agoagye, "The African Mission in Burundi: Lessons Learned from the First African Union Peacekeeping Operation," Institute for Security Studies, 26 Aug 2004, https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/124031/2004_07_01.pdf.
- ⁷² Henri Boshoff and Waldemar Vrey, "A Technical Analysis of Disarmament, Demobilisation and Reintegration: A Case Study from Burundi," ISS Monograph Series, no. 125, August 2006, https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/117807/M125FULL2.pdf.
- ⁷³ AU Peace and Security Council, "Kenya (Rear AMISOM HQ)," September 12, 2012, http://www.peaceau.org/en/page/40-2888-static-kenya-amisom-rear-liaisonoffice.
- ⁷⁴ AU Peace and Security Council, "Communiqué of the 679th Meeting of the Peace and Security Council," PSC/PR/Comm(LXIX), January 12, 2017, https://www.peaceau.org/uploads/679th-com-g5sahel-13-04-2017.pdf
- ⁷⁵ "Troop and Police Contributors," UN Peacekeeping, https://peacekeeping.un.org/ sites/default/files/03_country_and_mission_33_dec2020.pdf.
- ⁷⁶ "African Union Mission in Somalia," *Global Security.org*, www.globalsecurity.org/ military/world/int/amisom.htm; Dawit Y. Wondemagegnehu and Daniel G. Kebede, "AMISOM: Charting a New Course for African Union Peace Missions," *African Security Review* 26 no. 2, (2017): 199-219, https://doi.org/10.1080/10246029.20 17.1297583.
- African Union Commission, "Report on the Ten-Year AMISOM Lessons Learned Conference," 2017, https://www.peaceau.org/uploads/ll-eng-1.pdf.
- ⁷⁸ "Unclear Future of Burundian Contingent in Amisom," *Radio Publique Africaine*, February 25, 2019, https://rpa.bi/index.php/2011-08-15-07-10-58/politique/item/6015-le-flou-plane-sur-l-avenir-du-contingent-burundais-de-l-amisom.
- ⁷⁹ For example, the Dayniile incident of 20 October 2011 caused heavy losses to the Burundian contingent, including at least 77 soldiers (including four officers) killed or declared missing, one recoilless B-10 gun, one Katyusha multiple rocket launcher, two mortars, eight machine guns, seven portable rocket launchers, at least 77 rifles and four pistols. Sources: Al-Jazeera, 2011; Interview with Burundi's military.
- ⁸⁰ James Dobbins, James Pumzile Machakaire, Andrew Radin, et al., "Africa's Role in Nation-Building an Examination of African-Led Peace Operations," *Research Reports*

RR-2978-CC (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2019), https://doi.org/10.7249/ RR2978.

- ⁸¹ "Burundi-South Africa: SA Troops Face Delicate Mission," IRIN, October 30, 2001, https://reliefweb.int/report/burundi/burundi-south-africa-sa-troops-face-delicatemission.
- ⁸² Isiaka A. Badmus, "The African Mission in Burundi (AMIB): A Study of the African Union's Peacekeeping Success and 'Triangular Area of Tension in African Peacekeeping'," *India Quarterly* 73 no. 1 (2017): 1-20, https://doi.org/10.1177/097492841668 3038.
- ⁸³ International Crisis Group, "After Six Months of Transition in Burundi."
- ⁸⁴ "Burundi: 543 Morts dans la Reprise de la Forêt de Tenga par l'Armée," *Le Monde*, December 25, 2001, www.lemonde.fr/archives/article/2001/12/25/burundi-543morts-dans-la-reprise-de-la-foret-de-tenga-par-l-armee 256039 1819218.html.
- ⁸⁵ Dobbins, et al., "Africa's Role in Nation-Building an Examination of African-Led Peace Operations."
- ⁸⁶ Claire Felter, Jonathan Masters, and Mohammed Aly Sergie, "Al-Shabab," *Council on Foreign Relations*, January 10, 2020, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/al-shabab.
- ⁸⁷ AU Peace and Security Council, "Report of the Chairperson of the Commission on the Situation in Somalia," PSC/PR/2(LXIX), JANUARY 19, 2007, www.peaceau.org/ uploads/reporten-69th.pdf.
- ⁸⁸ European Union, "EUTM Somalia: European Union Training Mission in Somalia Military Mission," November 30, 2020, https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/ headquarters-homepage/89347/eutm-somalia-european-union-training-missionsomalia-military-mission_kk.
- ⁸⁹ Walter Lotze and Paul D. Williams, "The Surge to Stabilize: Lessons for the UN from the AU's Experience in Somalia," New York, International Peace Institute, May 2016, https://www.ipinst.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/IPI-Rpt-Surge-to-Stabilize.pdf.
- ⁹⁰ Shmuel Y. Agnon, "SNA Recover Burundi Army Weapons after Deadly Al-Shabaab Ambush near Balad Town," March 5, 2018, Strategic Intelligence, https://intelligencebriefs.com/sna-recover-burundi-army-weapons-after-deadly-alshabaab-ambush-near-balad-town/.
- ⁹¹ Henri Boshoff, Waldemar Very, and George Rautenbach, *The Burundi Peace Process: From Civil War to Conditional Peace*, Monograph no. 171 (Pretoria, Institute for Security Studies, June 2010), https://issafrica.s3.amazonaws.com/site/uploads/ Mono171.pdf.
- ⁹² European Union, "The Cotonou Agreement," 2014, www.europarl.europa.eu/ intcoop/acp/03_01/pdf/mn3012634_en.pdf.
- ⁹³ Council of the European Union, "Burundi: EU Closes Consultations Under Article 96 of the Cotonou Agreement," Press release 115/16 of March 14, 2016, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2016/03/14/burundi-eu-closes-consultations-cotonou-agreement.
- ⁹⁴ "Somalia, Most-failed State: Twenty-five Years of Chaos in the Horn of Africa," *The Economist*, September 10, 2016.
- ⁹⁵ AU Peace and Security Council, "Outcome of the 21st Military Operations Coordination Committee Meeting on the African Union Mission in Somalia Held at the AU Headquarters, on 11 November 2016, in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia," 2016, http://www.peaceau.org/en/article/outcome-of-the-21st-military-operations-

coordination-committee-meeting-on-the-a frican-union-mission-in-somalia-held-at-the-au-commission-on-11-november-2016-in-addis-ababa-ethiopia.

- ⁹⁶ AU Peace and Security Council, "Communiqué," PSC/PR/COMM(DCVIII), June 29, 2016, https://www.peaceau.org/uploads/608th-psc-communique-on-somalia-29-06-2016.pdf.
- ⁹⁷ Agnès Ndirubusa and Christian Bigirimana, "Towards a Lawsuit against AU?" *Iwacu*, December 26, 2016, https://www.iwacu-burundi.org/englishnews/towards-alawsuit-against-au/.
- ⁹⁸ The East Africa, "Burundi Threatens to Sue AU, Pull Out Troops from Somalia," December 30, 2016, www.theeastafrican.co.ke/tea/news/east-africa/burundithreatens-to-sue-au-pull-out-troops-from-somalia-1359920.
- ⁹⁹ Silja Fröhlich, "Burundi Rejects AU's Troop Pullout Decision," Deutsche Welle, February 21, 2019, https://www.dw.com/en/burundi-rejects-aus-troop-pulloutdecision/a-47619365.
- ¹⁰⁰ UN Security Council, "Unanimously Adopting Resolution 2372 (2017), Security Council Extends Mandate of African Union Mission in Somalia, Authorizes Troop Reduction," Resolution S/RES/2372, August 30, 2017, https://undocs.org/S/RES/23 72(2017).
- ¹⁰¹ Assemblée Nationale du Burundi, "Le Parlement Donne Son Avis sur la Décision de Renvoyer 1000 Personnes de l'AMISOM pour le Seul Contingent Burundais," February 21, 2019, www.assemblee.bi/spip.php?page=imprimer&id_article=1956.
- ¹⁰² Fröhlich, "Burundi Rejects AU's Troop Pullout Decision."

About the Author

Gervais Rufyikiri has a diverse background in both academic research and politics. He has held a high political position in the Executive as Vice-President of Burundi in charge of the coordination of economic and social ministries. Before that, he was President of the Senate of Burundi. Thus, he contributed to building post-conflict institutions for ten years, initiating and implementing reforms aimed at promoting good governance practices, political stability, and economic growth. Gervais has written numerous scientific articles in agriculture, the environment, and the political field. He has also taught and directed theses at universities. Gervais obtained his PhD degree at the Catholic University of Leuven in Belgium. He is currently a visiting researcher at the Geneva Centre for Security Policy (GCSP).